# **Finance Committee Meeting**

# August 17, 2017

The Finance Committee met Thursday, August 17, 2017 at 6:00 p.m. in the City Hall Conference room. Present were Committee Chairperson Susanne Galbraith and Committee Members Rick Huber, Kathy Wilcox and Dwayne Andrews.

Also present were: Public Utilities Director Allen Kelm, Historic Preservation/TIFD/Grant Writer Connie Muggli and City Clerk/Recorder Lorrie Pearce.

Committee Chairperson Galbraith called the meeting to order.

#### 1. Request of Citizens-

Tax Increment Financial District Board Officer Kelly Klem asked the City of Miles City's General Fund to provide the TIF District \$24,840 to help with expenses of wages for a full time employee. The District felt that a full time employee was needed to follow through on active and future projects. By giving the District the request, it would show commitment by the City and comply with advisory rule. If twenty three hours for an employee was not increased, projects could be delayed or cancelled.

Committee Member Andrews asked Officer Muggli to explain projects that were in the works to help justify a full time employee:

- CDBG Revolving Loan- There is an agreement on file for a complex revolving loan with a business person. When the interest is paid, it will go directly into the TIF District's fund
- Depot- There are three business customers interested in the project. If the project was revitalized it would increase property value. There are grant applications in for the project and if accepted the match for the City would be approximately \$5,300
- Mainstreet- The grant could be used for bike lanes, parks, etcetera
- Façade Grant- Improves the appearance of the building, which could cover another mural for a downtown business
- Work with other City Departments to identify and implement infrastructure improvements- State statutes read that the increment revenue is to be used for infrastructure projects, which include public building improvements which could possibly be used for improvements on City Hall, flood levy project, depot project and several other projects are being discussed
- Business recruitment and retention, i.e. working with business investors to develop projects within the district that will create and retain jobs
- Identifying additional capital and funding sources to assist in funding District operations and business investment- This item and the next item are projects which could help with low income housing improvements
- Identifying and implementing complementary programs that add value to the district
- Sherwin Williams Building- There are two business's interested in revitalizing the building

- Working with three other potential business's interested in moving to Miles City and or Montana
- R11 program would make money available to help with several projects within the City

Officer Muggli explained that her concern on staffing the TIF District with a half time employee is that the City will not be able to recruit someone when she retires, with a business background and capable of understanding the complexity of the District and its standards. The District and City has a joint fiduciary responsibility to manage the increment revenues responsibly. Without the staff, it will be hard to do.

Kevin Raasch, 1903 Sudlow, thought a full time employee was needed to assist any business person wanting to invest in Miles City. It takes a certain amount of time to gather information and get back to that person. A person that understands the complexity, grants and law of the District can help with that. It also shows the interested party that the City and District are serious about the project.



# Miles City Downtown Urban Renewal Agency CITY OF MILES CITY

Todd Gillete:

Brent Leischner, Chair Harold "Kelly" Klem Constances L. Mugda, Dustriat Coverliantes

Fondy Paich

August 17, 2017

Finance Committee

Madam Chair and Pinance Committee Members.

The Miles City Downtown Urban Renewal Agency Board of Commissioners comes before you today to make a formal recommondation to the City Council, through this Committee, to retain the current full-time Lax Increment Finance Director position; and present a budget amended accordingly to provide for the effective operation of the Agency for FY 2017-2018. The Board makes this recommondation in keeping with the Bylaws of the Agency, adopted in Resolution No. 2843: Article VII, Powers and Duties of Agency Members, Section I(a) Agency members shall:

- i. Abide by applicable ordinances of the City of Miles City.
- Act in the best interest of the City of Wiles City and the Miles City Downtown Tax Increment Finance District at all times.
- Effectively budget and manage hax increment District Revenue in accordance with MCA 7-15-4288 and 7-15-4237
- Encourage in every way possible the development and advancement of Tax Increment Finance District
- ve Act In an advisory capacity to the City Council, the Mayor and Department Heads in management of the TIF District.

The City is empowered to assist with funding the position as follows:

- a. 7-15-4238. Employment of necessary staff. The urban renewal agancy or department or officers exercising urban renewal project powers shall be supplied with the necessary technical experts and such other agents and employees, permanent and temporary, as are required.
- b. 7-15-4281. Financial authority in connection with urban renewal. (1) A municipality shall have
- (b) (i) appropriate funds and make expenditures as may be necessary in carry out the purposes of this wart; and
- (d) adopt, in accordance with state low, annual hudgets for the operation of an urban renewal agency, department, or office vested with urban renewal project powers under 7-15-4231;

Likewise, increment revenue can be used to assist with salary expense:

7-15-4288 "Costs that may be paid by tax increment financing", (7) administrative costs associated with the management of the urban renewal area or targeted economic development district;

On July 7, 2017, the Orban Renewal Board of Commissioners, in keeping with the above duties, submitted a budget for the Urban Renewal Agency. That budget, which included a request for an allocation from the City for a portion of the Urban Renewal Agency/Lax increment Finance Director's safery, was refused on the basis that the "grant writer's" position was being eliminated due to lack of funds. It is important to note that the position description was updated on 12/16/2015 to include the director's duties in managing the District, along with those of the Historic Preservation Officer and grant writing for other general fund departments.

It is also important to note that the Urban Renewa. Agency is a City Department, created by Resolution 3843, to manage the implementation of the Urban Renewal Plan within a complex structure of stanties and regulations. Unlike other City departments however, the URA can provide funding to other City departments for public buildings and projects for the public good within the District. This night include funding for planning, parks, thord control, etc.

Now that the City has received Certified Values with an increase in revenue of 2.38% over last year, and a value of \$55,451 increment for the District, the Urban Renewal Agency Board of Commissioners again respectfully requests the Finance Committee recommend the City Council consider providing partial funding of approximately \$24,184 to support a full-time URA/TIF Director Position. This would represent a 47,57% split with the HPO and 11FD.

As the total increment revenue hudget will not be findized until the County mill is set, the Board conservatively estimates revenues of approximately \$36,000 for the FY2017-18 operating budget. While the Board is able to fund a part time position with the available increment funds for the current year, because we must reserve a portion of that increment for reinvestment in the District, a full time position is beyond our funding capacity, and 30 proposes the following equitable distribution of salary expense:

R18 27/ Wage Split	Weges	Textra	Health Insurance	PERS	Total Budget	% Spirit
HP1000	\$16.910.64	\$1,551.98	\$4,268 69	\$1,432.32	\$24,183.50	47.57%
TFC	\$18,910.84	\$1,525.84	\$4,288 66	\$1,432.32	524 153.28	47.52%
HP2935	\$2,126.75	\$197 17	30.00	\$180 12	\$2,493.00	4.92%
	\$35,946.04	\$3,270.72	16,577 30	\$3,944.78	550 845,63	

In FY 2016-2017, the <u>City provided favoling of \$50,835for valors in FY 2016-17</u>, which along with the SHPO Grant brought the position to the rate of \$16,27/hour. This budget proposal for FY 2017-18 represents a \$2% reduction in general funding for just satary from last year, and is in keeping with the Board's goal as stated to the Finance Committee last year, to absorb a higher percentage of the salary costs each year as increment revenue is realized.

In our role as an advisory based to the City with the duty to encourage in every way possible the occelopment and advancement of Tax Increment Finance District, the Board feels strongly that with projects in process and the potential for more activity within the district this year, a full time position is warranted in order to maximize the potential of the district and most our joint fiduciary responsibility to implement the Urban Renewal Plan and enhance the value of the District.

This recommendation is based on the current business case load, grant applications underway, and projects under development, which if not fully staffed, would do by implementation significantly, or necessitate cancellation of important projects for the foresceable fixture. The position has over the past three years, provided leadership in establishing the district, funding the exection of the District, developing the administrative structure, mostling all legal requirements, administering related grants, and engaging the public in the process. In our opinion, limiting the staffing level to 23 hours per week will not provide sufficient time or provide the level of skill and customer service the public expects from the City. In fact, reducing the availability of staff to execute the current and future projects may create delays and project cancellations. Further, to do so may result in public relations issues for the department and the City. In trying to explain why the "Revitalize Downown" has become less of a priority and project delays and

P.O. Bray 910 Miles, City, MT 19901 (400) 874-9715 Office (400) 858-6078 Call

erengglistmalerney materig

cancellations are necessary. We also do not believe that this pay level will attract a qualified candidate to assume the position upon the retirement of the current TIPD Director.

Current projects underway include, but are not limited to:

Implement the Urban Renewal Plan in keeping with statutes and under

- Finalization and administration of the CDBG-ED Revolving Lean band Grant, which will provide "program income" that can be reinvested in the District and provide grants and loans to the City for planning projects.
  - o. Marketing the program
  - o. Coordinating the program with local lenders
  - Working with business investors to assist in developing complex, multi-partner tinancial strategies
- NP Deput Restoration Project
- Main Street Streetscape Improvements
- · Working with other City departments to identify and implement infrastructure improvements
- Business Recruitment and Retention, i.e. working with business investors to develop projects within the
  district that will create and retain jobs.
  - 5 Facilimation of confidential Business Assistance Projects
- Identifying additional capital and funding sources to assist in funding District operations and business investment
- Identifying and implementing complementary programs that aid value to the district
- Developing the marketing strategy and business recruitment and retention plans

In summary, the Urban Renewal Agency is a poard of volunteer financial professionals that have served this City in good field since 2013 to create and implement the Utban Renewal Plan that is central to "Revitalizing Downtown Miles City". The Public has also contributed many hours of volunteer time as well, in developing the Plan, working to integrate it into the Canwit Policy, Zoning Code updates and Transportation Plan.

The URA Board and Director have accomplished this without an operating budget, the expense for which has been absorbed through grants in the amount of \$35,000, and the Historic Preservation Office Budget for a total of \$19,212 to date. Please recall that the District was formed with three matching grants at no cost to the City. To limit the effectiveness of the District in meeting its goals at the point in time when it has finally begun to generate revenue to meet its purpose seems counter-intuitive. While grants provide funding for an immediate need, the TRD informent revenue is a long-term funding source to be used to increase the tax reservate hose first like City.

To summarize, the responsibilities of the TIFD Director are immense, and in taday's market exceed the salary rate we propose. For this reason, this is not a position for which to fimil funding without scrimes consideration. We would appreciate the City's cooperation in getting the most benefit possible from the Urban Renewal Plan and TIF by participating in a portion of the cost for a full time director.

Thank you for your consideration in this matter.

Respectfully.
Miles City Urban Renewal Board of Commissioners

PRA like 910 Miles Chr. MT 59801

conggli@mikority-mtarg

(406) 874-3716 Office (406) 8/2-9072 Coll

- 2. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4087- A Resolution Approving and Adopting a Final Budget for the City of Miles City for FY 2017-2018; Authorizing Procedure For Adjustments to Appropriations For Certain Fee Based Budgets; Authorizing Procedure For Transferring Appropriations Between Items Within the Same Fund
  - \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Wilcox moved to recommend to Council the approval of the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Huber. The motion passed 4-0
- 3. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4088- A Resolution Electing to Operate Under the All-Purpose Mill Levy and Fixing the Tax Levy for the General Fund, Ambulance Fund and Airport Fund to be Levied and Assessed on all the Taxable Property in the City of Miles City for Fiscal Year 2017-2018

- \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Wilcox moved to recommend to Council the approval of the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Huber. The motion passed 4-0
- 4. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4089- A Resolution Pursuant to 2-9-212 of The Montana Code Annotated, Authorizing A Permissive Medical Levy for FY 2017-2018 to Fund Group Health Insurance Premium Contributions by The City and Providing For Hearing Thereon
  - \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Huber moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Andrews. The motion passed 4-0
- Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4090- A Resolution Levying and Assessing A Tax Upon All Property in Special Improvement Lighting District No. 165 to Defray the Cost of Leasing, Maintenance and Electrical Current in Said Special Improvement Lighting District and Authorizing And Directing Payment Therefore, For the Fiscal Year 2017-2018
  - \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Wilcox moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Galbraith. The motion passed 4-0
- Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4091 A Resolution Levying and Assessing A Tax Upon All Property in Special Improvement Lighting District No. 167 to Defray the Cost of Leasing, Maintenance and Electrical Current in Said Special Improvement Lighting District and Authorizing And Directing Payment Therefore, For the Fiscal Year 2017-2018
  - \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Wilcox moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Andrews. The motion passed 4-0
- 7. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4092 -A Resolution Levying and Assessing A Tax Upon All Property in Special Improvement Lighting District No. 171 to Defray the Cost of Leasing, Maintenance and Electrical Current in Said Special Improvement Lighting District and Authorizing And Directing Payment Therefore, For the Fiscal Year 2017-2018
  - \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Huber moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Andrews. The motion passed 4-0
- 8. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4093- A Resolution Levying and Assessing A Tax Upon All Property in Special Improvement Lighting District No. 172 to Defray the Cost of Leasing, Maintenance and Electrical Current in Said Special Improvement Lighting District and Authorizing And Directing Payment Therefore, For the Fiscal Year 2017-2018

- \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Huber moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Andrews. The motion passed 4-0
- 9. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4094- A Resolution Levying and Assessing A Tax Upon All Property in Special Improvement Lighting District No. 195 to Defray the Cost of Leasing, Maintenance and Electrical Current in Said Special Improvement Lighting District and Authorizing And Directing Payment Therefore, For the Fiscal Year 2017-2018
  - \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Huber moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Andrews. The motion passed 4-0
- 10. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4095- A Resolution Levying and Assessing A Tax Upon All Property in Special Improvement Lighting District No. 202 to Defray the Cost of Leasing, Maintenance and Electrical Current in Said Special Improvement Lighting District and Authorizing And Directing Payment Therefore, For the Fiscal Year 2017-2018
  - \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Andrews moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Wilcox. The motion passed 4-0
- 11. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4096- A Resolution Levying and Assessing A Tax Upon All Property in Special Improvement Lighting District No. 173 to Defray the Cost of Leasing, Maintenance and Electrical Current in Said Special Improvement Lighting District and Authorizing And Directing Payment Therefore, For the Fiscal Year 2017-2018
  - \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Huber moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Wilcox. The motion passed 4-0
- 12. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4097-: A Resolution Levying and Assessing A Tax Upon All of the Property Within Maintenance District No. 204 To Defray The Cost of Maintaining The Improvements in The Said Maintenance District No. 204 for the Fiscal Year 2017-2018
  - \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Huber moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Andrews. The motion passed 4-0
- 13. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4098- A Resolution Levying and Assessing A Tax Upon All of the Property Within Maintenance District No. 205 To Defray The Cost of Maintaining The Improvements in The Said Maintenance District No. 205 for the Fiscal Year 2017-2018

- \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Huber moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Wilcox. The motion passed 4-0
- 14. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4099- A Resolution Levying and Assessing A Tax Upon All of the Property Within Maintenance District No. 207 To Defray The Cost of Maintaining The Improvements in The Said Maintenance District No. 207 for the Fiscal Year 2017-2018
  - \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Huber moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Andrews. The motion passed 4-0
- Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4101- A Resolution Pursuant to §15-10-420 of the Montana Code Annotated, Authorizing the Budgeting of an Increased Amount of Ad Valorem Tax Revenues in FY 2017-2018 in Excess of the Property Tax Revenues For the Prior Fiscal Year and Providing for Hearing Thereon
  - \*\* After a short conversation, Committee Member Andrews moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Wilcox. The motion passed 4-0
- 16. Review and Recommendation on Agreement with Custer County Water Sewer District for three lift stations

Director Kelm explained the Custer County Water Sewer District does not have the personnel to inspect its lift stations. The City has Resolution No. 3216, it covers Ayes addition. The new agreement would add two more lift stations, which are Hough Acres and East Side addition. At the present time the City is inspecting the latter two without a contract. The agreement covers the inspection of the lifts, if there are repairs to the lifts the City would bill the District for it.

Chairperson Galbraith asked if \$1,200 was enough to perform the inspection. Director Kelm thought since the City was working on the agreement that the cost could be raised to \$1,500 with yearly cost of living increase. Committee Member Andrews thought a three percent increase should be added to the contract and wondered why the agreement needed to be yearly. He thought five years would be better. Director Kelm said there is verbiage in the contract that automatically renews every year. The contract could be cancelled with a 30 day notice.

Committee Member Wilcox questioned some of the dates on the Resolution and agreement. Director Kelm will discuss the issues with Attorney Rice.

Director Kelm will take the contract back to Attorney Rice and get the changes added, then bring back to Finance for final approval.

\*\* Committee Member Galbraith moved to table the agreement, seconded by Committee Member Wilcox. The motion passed 4-0

17. Review and Recommendation on Resolution 4102- A Resolution Approving an Amendment to Agreement for Professional Services Between the City of Miles City and Kadrmas, Lee & Jackson., For Services Related to Permit Application for 57 Pit at the Miles City Airport

Clerk Pearce explained that the permit holder was never transported to the Airport. She had contacted KLJ and it is revising the verbiage of the agreement on number three, to say that the City will remain the operator of 57 Pit, but Airport Manager Langkau will be the designated contact rather than Director Gray. It is in the best interest of the City and the Airport to keep it in the City's name. In all reality the City is responsible for the land. Chairperson Galbraith thought the City should get reimbursed for the cost of the reclamation. Committee Member Andrews asked why the airport receives the revenue for the gravel removed, but the City is paying the agreement charges. Clerk Pearce explained that a Federal grant was received years ago, by signing the grant the City agreed that the Airport would receive all revenue produced from the land, buildings and anything else sold at the Airport.

Chairperson Galbraith explained that the only reason the City had to go through the process is because the permit expired. Once the pit is at Department of Environment's standard, the permit could be renewed when it is due.

\*\* Committee Member Huber moved to recommend approval to Council on the Resolution, seconded by Committee Member Wilcox. The motion passed 3-1, with Committee Member Andrews voting no

# 18. Adjournment

\*\* Committee Member Wilcox moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Committee Member Huber and **passed** unanimously, 4-0.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:50 p.m.

Susanne Galbraith, Chairperson

Lorrie Pearce Recorder/City Clerk